Minutes of the Pedals meeting held on Monday 19 November 2012 
at The Vat and Fiddle PH, 12-14 Queensbridge Road, Nottingham NG2 1NB
1. Welcome, and apologies for absence
Apologies for absence 
from Mara Ozolins and Arthur Williams.

Present: 
Andrew Martin (Chair), Hugh McClintock (minute taker), Julian Bentley, Terry Scott, David Easley, Nigel Lee, Roland Backhouse, Susan Young, Peter Briggs, Dave Miller, John Bannister and Andrew Househam. 

2. *Discussion on the Sustrans Ucycle Project with Joanna Ward, Project Director 
Jo gave a much appreciated presentation on recent developments with the Ucycle Project, with particular reference to the recent expansion to include several local FE colleges.

Among the points covered in her presentation and subsequent questions and discussion were the following:

· Project background including the initial sponsorship from Cycling England and the consequent problems when they were axed less than 2 years after the project had started in late 2009.

· The structure and governance of the project at various levels, including the politics of working with so many partner organisations

· Funding issues including future funding problems for extending the contracts of the rest of the team, as well as the particular funding issues of the various partners

· Getting all the various agencies and departments involved to follow through on implementing things they had undertaken to do, including some quite small tasks / changes.
· The balance between constantly having to chase up on such issues and devoting time to organise events such as (the very popular) Doctor Bike clinics and other forms of promotion, and also basic admin

· Ensuring that staff and students renting the Ucycle bikes took careful note of advice they were issued with on looking after the bikes and returning them in good condition, as well as how best, time permitting, to get feedback from bike renters when they returned their bikes.
· Security issues, especially at big open sites such as University Park but also affecting secure compounds such as at NTU, and at specific locations such as the group of cycle stands outside the Music Department of Nottingham University where excessive vegetation growth made access awkward and gave cover to bike thieves and posed possible assault risks to stand users.
· New ideas and approaches being suggested by the new FE college partners, including giving feedback to students on points they had raised.
· Collaboration with Pedals and the City Council etc on getting improvements in the main access routes to and from the campuses, and including addressing issues with the series of changes associated with the NET extension works
· Future sustainability of the project after current (Local Sustainable Transport Fund) funding ran out and the issue of how far the promotion of cycling would then be thoroughly embedded in the culture of the various partner organisations

· Lessons from the experience of the Ucycle Project and their possible applicability in introducing similar projects elsewhere, a task on which Jo was now spending 2 days a week, as well as continuing to manage this local project.

3. Minutes of the previous Pedals Meeting (15 October 2012) and matters arising / update including

coordination of Pedals publicity material styles and offer of help under the Experian Community Groups Support Scheme:

Hugh said that he had heard nothing more recently after an encouraging prompt offer of help from Experian. Agreed that he would now chase this.

updated list of local Pedals area consultation contacts

Agreed that it was important to keep this up to date, and to link it to the evolving Cyclescape website for local campaign groups which was still being finalised by Martin Lucas-Smith of the Cambridge Cycling Campaign.

Nottingham Station cycle parking including update on the activation of the Smartcard reader in the Secure Bike Compound
Reported that there had been some teething problems with the smartcard reader not reverting to red promptly after being activated to let people in or out.

4. Report on recent meetings by people who have attended on behalf of Pedals including

Greater Nottm Cycling Development Group meeting of 13 Nov including discussions with Roger Geffen, CTC National Policy and Campaigns Manager and reactions to the recent Cycling Weekly article on Cyclists’ safety in Notts and Pedals response

Peter, Andrew and Hugh said that Roger Geffen’s presentation had been very impressive and well-received.

There was then some discussion on the County Council’s very adverse reaction to the Cycling Weekly article and subsequent Pedals response, which, it was agreed, would be very likely to lead to further complications in getting positive steps to promote cycling from the County Council, at least until next Spring’s elections.

NET extensions Drop-In sessions (Queen’s Walk Community Centre, The Meadows (8 Nov) and Emmanuel School, off Wilford Lane (14 Nov): issues raised

Hugh reported on the plea from Pat Thomas of the Meadows Regeneration Trust to get cyclists to respect the ‘Cyclists Dismount’ signs on the fairly narrow temporary path on Queen’s Walk. Peter Briggs said that he was surprised how narrow this was. He also said that he thought there were a whole series of problems arising from tram works and closures, which could have been better addressed, e.g. on the part of the University Boulevard cycle path near the University Park south entrance.
5. Finance and Membership (David Easley, Susan Young and Pete Elderton to report)

Lloyds Bank / TSB account issues resolution update; Final letter from Ombudsman re Lloyds account

David reported that the compensation had been paid and the account will continue to operate until further notice. No action required.
Declining stocks of the Pedals City County Forest books 
Agreed to watch the position carefully when we had more definite recent sales figures from Lawrence Geary early next year in the run up to the AGM and then make a definite decision with regard to future stocks.
6. Forthcoming events / meetings

- Pedals meetings including 

17 Dec including discussions with Simon Geller, Secretary of Cyclenation, and Pedals Christmas Social evening

Andrew Martin asked Hugh to liaise with Simon about detailed arrangements. The discussion with Simon would include some discussion of the recent Cyclenation Campaign priorities 2012-13 emailed on 1 November
The pub had said they were happy for people to bring snacks / festive eats to the Christmas Social in the second half of the evening.

- Other meetings / events, 

NET extension drop-in sessions Late 2012: coordinating volunteers to attend all further 4 events (Nov-Dec. 2012)

Hugh asked for different people to attend each one if possible to help us get feedback on emerging issues as well as to discuss our main concerns further. He also said that a special meeting to discuss the particular problems on the High Road –Chilwell Road with the NET Extension team was now fixed for Monday 3 December.

East Midlands Trains Stakeholder Meeting, Jury’s Inn, Nottingham, Mon 10 Dec (13.00-16.00)

Hugh McClintock and Peter Briggs to attend and would raise the issue of cycle access on trains during the ‘blockade’ of Nottingham Station next July-August. Gary S-W had suggested encouraging EMT to offer to arrange free cycle hire at rail trip destinations during that time.

7. Cycle facility and traffic management matters including

new cycle route signs on The Big Track in the Meadows-Clifton Bridge area: request of 30 Oct from John Lee (City Council) for feedback and comments on gaps / anomalies

There were no further comments.

Abbey Street - new zebra crossing markings on the cycle path: 
Hugh said that he understood that Ben Biddulph from the City Council had been asked to address this issue and discuss it with other organisations including the NET contractors. Agreed that the present (temporary) layout was very dangerous. Joanna Ward had said earlier that she had had some useful comments from Tony Russell, Sustrans Engineering Manager, which she would now pass on.

St Andrews Road / Mansfield Road junction proposed cycle improvements: message of 12 Nov from John Lee, City Council

These were broadly welcomed.

Graham Allen MP's call for tighter cycling laws, and subsequent receipt of full information on this appeal and the visit to the Minister on 30 Oct

Andrew read out the reply he had received from Graham. No further response to Graham Allen needed, at least for now.

Cycling Weekly feature on Cyclists’ Safety in Notts (8 November) and my letter of protest to Cllr. Richard Jackson, Notts CC (12 Nov)
 (see reference this above under the item reporting on the 13 Nov CDG meeting)

New obstacle (bus shelter) on A52 cycle path between Bingham and Radcliffe: 

Hugh reported on the series of emails on this issue over the last few days from Michael Bedford of Radcliffe on Trent and others. It seemed that responsibility did lie with the County Council, as agents for the Highways Agency, on this trunk road cycle path, and that they had no intention of moving the bus shelter again, which they had already moved in response to a request from the local (Saxondale) Parish Council.

David Easley reported on his site visit at the weekend and Hugh suggested that he would now be the best person to liaise with Michael about this in future, given that noone else had offered to take this further, and prepared a possible complaint to the Local Government Ombudsman, as Michael had suggested we do, in liaison with Sustrans, and pressing for this ‘illegal structure’ to be removed.

8. Autumn Pedals newsletter

feedback on autumn issue

generally good comments.

David Easley’s proposals for a fresh attempt to encourage members to sign up to receiving future issues in pdf format by email
Most of those present said they would be willing to consider receiving future copies by email
Agreed that David, in consultation with Hugh and Pete Elderton (Membership Secretary) should now draft the text of an email for Hugh to send to all members for whom we have valid email addresses.

9. Next meeting (Mon 17 Dec) Chair

Andrew Martin to chair the earlier part of the meeting, consisting of the discussion with Simon Geller, and urgent general Pedals business items.

10. Miscellaneous items

big funding boost for the Framework Housing Association Bike Club bike recycling scheme

This was much welcomed.

11. Any other business

Nottingham City Council Climate Change consultation. 

Hugh to respond, taking note of Nigel Lee’s comments that the view of low carbon transport seemed to emphasise low carbon vehicles far more than cycling or walking, and that health issues were insufficiently addressed.

